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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

March  2, 2010
SPECIAL MEETING—WORK SESSION
The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.
Present:

Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)






Edward Liverman) 



COUNCIL MEMBERS



Suetta S. Scarbrough)




Greg Lawson)




Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk




MeLinda Hite, Finance Director




Amanda Jarratt, Planning Director




Richard Parnell, Public Works Director




John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director




Jeff Hinton, Police Chief




Gary Corbet, Fire Chief
Absent: 

Kathy Kearney, Human Resources Manager

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order. 
Discussion Regarding “Public Comment” on the Regular Council Agenda
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following staff report included in Council’s packet:

MEMORANDUM

TO:

City Council

FROM:
City Manager

SUBJECT:
“Public Comment”/Regular Agenda
DATE:
2-25-10

Background:  The Mayor requested that the City Council consider the re-ordering of the “Public Comment” portion of the Regular Meeting agenda to move that section to an earlier portion of the agenda and to provide a time limit for public comment.  The adopted Rules and Procedures are attached for your review with suggested changes to the “Public Comment” portion of the meeting (see pg. 2, sections 5 and 6).

The possible changes are indicated by strikethrough to the present procedure with the additions in italics.  
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Recommendation:  I believe this would be a positive change to the present agenda format and encourage citizen participation at the Regular Meetings.  If the Council wishes to proceed with this matter, I would recommend taking action as soon as possible, and then, at a later date, allow staff to provide a formal ordinance amendment that would adopt into our City Code some of the minimum Rules and Procedures instead of merely having a “policy” that establishes these important procedures.
The following is an excerpt from the Rules and Procedures of the Roanoke Rapids City Council indicating the proposed changes:


5.
Public Address to the Council


Any individual or group who wishes to address the Council shall make a request to be on 
the agenda to the City Clerk.  The Council shall determine when it adopts its agenda for the 
meeting whether it will hear the individual or group.  Public address to Council shall be 
limited to five minutes, unless an extension is granted by general consent of the Council.


City Council will allow public address at regular Council meetings.  Any individual or 
group who wishes to address the Council shall make a request to the City Clerk at the
 
beginning of the meeting.  Public address to Council shall be limited to three (3) 
minutes, unless an extension is granted by general consent of the Council.

6.
Order of Business

Items shall be placed on the agenda according to the Order of Business.  The Order of 
Business for each regular meeting shall be as follows:


Invocation




Invocation

Adoption of Business Agenda


Adoption of Business Agenda


Special Recognitions



Special Recognitions

Approval of Council Minutes


Public Comment

City Council Appointments


Approval of Council Minutes

Public Hearings



City Council Appointments

Old Business




Public Hearings

New Business




Old Business

City Manager’s Report



New Business

Public Comment



City Manager’s Report


Other Business




Other Business

Adjournment




Adjournment

By general consent of the Council, items may be considered out of order.

Councilman Ferebee stated he does not have a problem with moving public comment to be heard earlier on the agenda.
Councilman Lawson stated this is a way to get our citizens more involved.  

City Manager Sabiston stated we could go ahead and move the public comment on next Tuesday’s agenda, and provide Council with a policy that evening to adopt until we can take a look at making some of the rules and procedures a part of our Code.

It was the consensus of Council to move forward with this.

Mayor Doughtie stated we want to try and make it easier for citizens to share their views and opinions.  He stated we want to be more transparent and open.  
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Mayor Doughtie stated if we get to the point where we have 25 people to sign up at the beginning of the meeting, we will have to look at doing something different.
Discussion Regarding Request for Code Amendment Allowing Chickens in the City Limits
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following staff report included in Council’s packet:
MEMORANDUM

TO:

City Council

FROM:
City Manager

SUBJECT:
Code Amendment Allowing Chickens in the City Limits
DATE:
2-25-10

Background:  As the City Council may recall, a request was made at January’s Regular Meeting to consider amending the City Code to allow chickens to be raised in the city limits.  Presently, chickens and other farm animals are prohibited from being kept or raised within our city limits.  At last month’s Work Session, staff was asked to discuss with 3 jurisdictions about dealing with urban chickens.  Staff has completed this task (see below) and researched the issue in some detail, including discussions with the NC Department of Agriculture, NCSU, and others.  The information attached includes advisory comments from the State and other independent animal groups that do not support the practice of raising chickens in an urban setting.

Discussion:  I discussed, as requested, the experiences of Rocky Mount, Wake Forest, and Henderson in dealing with urban chickens.  The animal control officer in Rocky Mount indicated that he did not know of any chickens that presently were located in the city limits.  He did acknowledge that Rocky Mount’s ordinance allowed for chickens in one of its zoning districts, Agriculture-1, and no others.  A permit was required for chickens to be located even in the Ag-1 zoning district.  Although he did not have any chickens presently in his city limits, the animal control officer felt “that chickens did not make good neighbors”.

In Wake Forest, its ordinance allowed urban chickens of 5 or less in any zoning districts and more than 5 chickens if permitted.  Again, the zoning employee that I spoke to indicated that he knew of only 3 or 4 households with chickens in Wake Forest.  Their ordinance was adopted in 2006 or 2007.

In Henderson, code enforcement was not aware of many chickens located in the city limits, possible 6 to 8 households.  The Henderson ordinance requires any chicken coops to be located 25' from adjacent property lines and at least 50' from dwellings.  

None of the code enforcement or zoning personnel from these cities that I spoke to on this issue seemed particularly fond of the urban chicken practice.  Many of the urban chicken owners seemed to live in more distressed neighborhoods and the care of the confined areas where the chickens are kept was poor.  Also, none of the jurisdictions mentioned required annual vaccinations of the chickens in their districts.

After discussions with the NC Department of Agriculture, the Department’s dislike of the urban chicken phenomenon was apparent.  The Director of the Animal Health Programs/Poultry indicated that the spread of diseases and the potential risks to young children and the elderly (who have weaker immune systems) were serious concerns.  Additionally, she indicated that the lack of annual vaccinations issued to home-grown urban chickens was readily apparent.  
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That is, while commercial poultry farms must vaccinate their chickens in order to survive because certain diseases can infect and kill thousands of chickens, an individual chicken farmer in an urban setting is less likely to spend the money and time to have his chickens vaccinated on a regular basis.  Thus, the urban chickens are more prone to become infected with diseases that may be spread not only to other animals but also to humans.  (Please see the attached email from Dr. Mason.)  The potential to expose the public to otherwise avoidable diseases is significant with the introduction of urban chickens into our environment.
Urban chicken farming is a relatively recent occurrence over the last 24 months.  Many of the potential detriments to this practice may not even be fully realized at this stage.  A review of the ordinances used by some jurisdictions indicates a wide array of permitting and policing efforts that must accompany any placement of chickens into urban areas.  Some areas require a lengthy permitting process that will require significant staff time.  Another area has had to invest in additional animal control personnel to police the chickens that have been permitted under a new ordinance.  Certainly, some communities have successfully managed to co-exist with chickens.  The issue that I am concerned with in this regard is the possibility that we will have to divert our already thin staff to police or regulate the new chicken requirements at the expense of other essential services that have been cut – like part-time parks and recreation staff and public works crews.
Recommendation:  The benefit to be gained by allowing urban chickens seems to be heavily outweighed by the risks.  Since there has not been a wide public demand to house chickens in our city limits, I do not recommend that we pursue this request at the risk of exposing the public to diseases and expending limited resources in permitting and/or policing.

The following is the referenced email from Dr. Sarah Mason, Director of Animal Health Programs-Poultry, NC Department of Agriculture:

Hi Amanda,

I will try to list most of the items we spoke about by telephone recently.

1.  There is a state regulation against poultry running at large.  I have copied it below for your information:

02 NCAC 52B .0607     POULTRY RUNNING AT LARGE
(a)  A person owning or having legal custody of any poultry shall not maintain poultry in any manner that creates a reasonable likelihood that poultry will wander outside of the legal boundaries of the property on which they are kept.

(b) A person owning or having custody of any poultry shall not allow said poultry to wander outside the legal boundaries of the property on which they are kept.

History Note:    
Authority G.S. 106-539; 106-540; 106-543




Eff.  April 1, 1984.

This basically means that any poultry allowed on a person’s land must be kept confined.  Most urban chickens we are familiar with are kept in pens in backyards.

2.  Keeping poultry within a confined area requires good husbandry in order to prevent increased odor, filth or disease from being a problem.  Pens must be routinely cleared of manure to promote a good environment and prevent infestation with flies and vermin.

3. After handling any poultry, it is recommended that owners wash their hands.  Poultry may be infected with bacteria that can affect humans if proper precautions are not taken.  Salmonella and Campylobacter are two organisms that may exist in poultry that can cause illness in humans.  Certainly not all poultry are infected, but it is 
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important to wash hands thoroughly after handling, especially for the very young and those with compromised immune systems.
4. Wild migratory waterfowl are generally the carriers of avian influenza virus.  Poultry kept outside in pens are more vulnerable to exposure to this disease since wild birds are attracted to the feed provided for them.  Certain types of avian influenza can infect humans, and these types have the potential to cause serious illness and sometimes death in those affected.  Highly pathogenic avian influenza has affected humans in the Middle and Far East, but not in America to date.  We have a very robust surveillance plan for wild waterfowl, commercial poultry (and small flocks when we are requested to test them) in NC and thus feel we could detect the presence of this disease fairly quickly if it affects NC birds.

5. Poultry, as any other pets, require considerable care, including vaccination against common diseases, proper diet, clean water and attention to prevention of parasites like worms and mites.  If owners choose to keep poultry, they should work with their Cooperative Extension agent or veterinarian to educate themselves about the needs of healthy birds.

6. Most cities and towns that allow the keeping of poultry require that owners keep only hens, since roosters are quite noisy and can be aggressive.

I hope this will cover most of the items we spoke about.  If you have any other questions or need clarification of any of these items, please don’t hesitate to call.
Thanks,

Sarah J. Mason, DVM, PhD.

Director of Animal Health Programs-Poultry

NC Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services

Veterinary Division

1030 Mail Service Center

Raleigh, NC  27699-1030

Sarah.J.Mason@ncagr.gov

919-733-7601 Office
919-609-2644 Cell

919-733-2277 FAX
Mayor Doughtie stated the City Manager and Ms. Jarratt have done what they were asked to do.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she appreciates the in-depth report that Ms. Jarratt has provided.  She stated everyone knows she was very adamant about having this ordinance changed because Ms. Avent had presented a good case but after receiving the staff report, has changed her mind.  Ms. Scarbrough pointed out that she realizes that Ms. Avent would be an exception and even asked her to consider moving outside the City limits so she could have her chickens.  She commended Ms. Jarratt and City Manager Sabiston for their work on this report.

Councilman Ferebee stated he initially expressed his concerns about this as he grew up on a farm and understood about raising chickens.  He stated if we changed the ordinance, others may come forward and want other types of farm animals.  Councilman Ferebee stated he read the staff report and would like for Council to officially vote on this matter.
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Mayor Doughtie asked City Attorney Chichester if we would need to vote if we do not plan to change the ordinance.

City Attorney Chichester stated no.

Mayor Doughtie called for a motion.  There being none made, Mayor Doughtie stated no action would be taken on this matter.

Mayor Doughtie stated he agrees with Ms. Scarbrough that Ms. Avent is the exception to the rule and did a good job presenting her case.  He stated if he ever comes back to this world as a chicken, he would like to come back to Ms. Avent’s house.  He stated he appreciates Ms. Avent’s cooperation with us as we considered this matter and knows she is disappointed that we did not rule in her favor.  Mayor Doughtie stated the Council has a duty to make the best decision for all of our citizens.  He stated some made little of this but he feels we gave this matter proper due diligence and believes we made a good decision.
Ms. Avent thanked everyone that helped her.
Main Street Manager
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following staff report included in Council’s packet:
MEMORANDUM

TO:

City Council

FROM:
City Manager

SUBJECT:
Main Street Manager Agreement with RABA
DATE:
2-25-10
Background:  Attached please find the revised Agreement between RABA and the City concerning the Main Street Manager as a temporary City employee.  The revisions that were discussed at the last Regular Meeting have been made, including the position being converted to a temporary employee status and lasting for less than one year.  The City Attorney has reviewed the document, suggested changes that have been incorporated into the document, and approved the Agreement with those changes.
Recommendation:  Staff recommends that the City Council adopt the resolution approving the Main Street Manager Agreement.

City Attorney Chichester stated he has reviewed the revised agreement and all of the changes Council suggested, and a few that he suggested, have been incorporated.

Councilwoman Scarbrough requested permission to address RABA Member Sherry Wade.
Mayor Doughtie granted Councilwoman Scarbrough permission to do that.
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Councilwoman Scarbrough stated several months ago when we were talking about the number of merchants on the Avenue that were participating in the Main Street Program, someone from RABA indicated 20%, and also indicated that another letter would be sent out to the merchants.  Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if that had been done and what percentage is now participating.
Ms. Wade stated they have been very busy working on other projects and have not sent out the second letter.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Ms. Wade if she felt the percentage was still only 20%.

Ms. Wade stated she does not know.  She stated she does not know if that figure was accurate several months ago.  Ms. Wade stated they have received tremendous support from the merchants they have spoken to and the ones that attend their meetings.  She pointed out that some are even interested in re-establishing the municipal service district.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated that Kim had mentioned in an earlier meeting that RABA maybe in three years would consider the municipal service district.

Ms. Wade stated for the first two years they were planning to concentrate on contributions and fundraisers with the intent to look at the municipal service district the third year but if the merchants decided they wanted to do it sooner, they would consider that.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Ms. Wade how much money RABA has.

Ms. Wade stated they have $28,000 and expect about $7,500 from contributions now that they have their 501(c)(3) status.  She stated they are hoping to get another letter out soon and they have a huge fundraiser planned for May that will be very profitable.  Ms. Wade indicated they are teaming up with Tourism for the “Festival of the Roanoke”.
Councilman Bobbitt stated people keep asking him what the City would do if RABA is unable to pay for the Main Street Manager position.

City Manager Sabiston stated we would obviously sue to collect the money we are owed, or we could make arrangements to collect the money in advance.  He stated if the money is not available, the employee would be terminated.  Mr. Sabiston stated RABA has mentioned that they would be agreeable to paying in advance.
Councilman Bobbitt stated he believes that would be best for both parties.  He asked why it is necessary for the City Manager to conduct a performance evaluation for an employee that will only be working under him for 364 days.

City Manager Sabiston explained that a new employee—whether they have worked one month or six months—needs an evaluation to let them know how they are performing.  
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Mr. Sabiston stated he would conduct the evaluation and have RABA or their hiring committee heavily involved.  He stated we need to make sure we are all on the same page.  He stated he does not believe this will be difficult or time consuming for him—and the feedback will be very important to the employee.

Councilman Bobbitt stated in the agreement, it says that RABA’s comments are only advisory.  He stated they should be more involved.  He stated they will have to supervise this position at the end of the 364 days.

City Manager Sabiston stated he does not want the employee to be divided about to whom he or she reports.  He stated at the end of the 364-day period, the position will report to RABA.  He stated he will certainly encourage the RABA Board to participate.  Mr. Sabiston stated he does not see this as becoming a big issue.  He stated he works well with the RABA Board.

Councilman Bobbitt asked the names of the people on the RABA Board.

Ms. Wade stated Kim Simpson is President; Steve Dennis is Vice President; and Carol Moseley is Secretary.  She indicated that she serves as Treasurer, and the other members are Phil Hux, Allen Purser, Pat Wilkie, Janet Dixon, David Watson and Paul.
Councilman Bobbitt asked if a hiring committee had been appointed to review the applications.

Ms. Wade stated yes.  She stated Paul, Phil Hux and Allen Purser are serving on the hiring committee.  

City Manager Sabiston stated they met today.
Mayor Doughtie stated by virtue of the importance of this matter, we should vote on this at the regular meeting.

Ms. Wade stated she understands.  She also stated that the festival in May was the former ValleyFest that netted between $7,000 and $9,000 in previous years and they are hoping to do more than that.  She stated if you look at where they are and the funds they have now, they are already at a point where they can fund the salary for a year.  Ms. Wade assured Council that they are in good shape and they are willing to work out an advanced payment schedule with the City.  
Councilman Ferebee stated he concurs with the Mayor.  He stated any item of this importance should be voted on at a regular meeting.  He stated he has concerns about taking official action at work sessions.
Mayor Doughtie asked the City Manager to put this item on the agenda for action Tuesday night.
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Discussion Regarding Dedication of Streets In or Near the Carolina Crossroads Music & Entertainment District
Planning & Development Director Jarratt reviewed the following staff report with  Council:
February 25, 2010
TO:

Mayor & City Council Members
FROM:
Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning and Development Director
Reference:
Acceptance of Streets in the Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment 

District
Background
Roanoke Rapids Entertainment, LLC developed streets in the Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District over recent years as a part of the development of the Roanoke Rapids Theatre and surrounding property.  The streets to be accepted include Carolina Crossroads Parkway from NC 125 to the intersection with Wallace Fork Road totaling approximately .92 miles.  In addition, the City will be accepting the entire length of Wallace Fork Road from the roundabout of Carolina Crossroads Parkway and the new Wallace Fork Road as it ties into the existing Wallace Fork Road until its intersection with Aurelian Springs Road totaling approximately 1.16 miles.  The hatched area on the attached plats highlights the areas to be accepted.
These roads were constructed to City standards and all improvements have been found acceptable for dedication.  Once accepted, the mileage for these streets will be eligible for Powell Bill funds starting July 1, 2010.

Staff Recommendation
Staff recommends City Council adopt a resolution accepting the dedication of these streets at the regular meeting on March 9.

Mayor Doughtie stated this is a good thing.  He stated we will be getting more Powell Bill funding.

Ms. Jarratt stated that is correct.  She stated this will also allow us to control the access points in the Entertainment District.

Councilman Lawson asked Public Works Director Parnell if we can handle these additional streets. 

Mr. Parnell stated with them being new streets, the answer is yes.  He stated they will have the extra burden of mowing the grass but the streets are in good shape.  He stated when development starts to occur, we will have to deal with issues such as cutting the streets for driveways.

Councilman Bobbitt asked about the amount of grassy area they would need to mow.

Mr. Parnell stated about 10 feet behind the curb and the areas in the median.

Councilman Ferebee asked if we would get additional funds on July 1.
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Mr. Parnell stated they are required to send in the Powell Bill reports before July 1 of each year, and usually receive the check the following October.  

Councilman Lawson asked Mr. Parnell how much more we expect to receive adding these streets.

Mr. Parnell stated around $10,000.

Mayor Doughtie stated this item will be on the agenda for action next Tuesday night.

2009 Annual Report for Parks & Recreation Department
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon highlighted the 2009 Annual Report which was distributed to Council last month.  (A copy is on file in the Clerk’s Office.)
Councilman Liverman asked Mr. Simeon about his immediate concerns.

Mr. Simeon stated the ball fields and parks.  He stated Chockoyotte and Emry Parks are our main facilities.  He stated our ball fields get a tremendous amount of use and turf management is a big issue.
Councilman Liverman stated he realizes it is hard to compare us with Raleigh and Cary because of our size but asked Mr. Simeon if he feels we are behind the curve.

Mr. Simeon stated yes.
Departmental Reports
Public Works Department
Public Works Director Parnell reported that collection of leaves from the streets has stopped and they are now collecting from the alleys.  He reported that the total cost for the January 20 & 21 snow removal was $32,000.38 which includes materials, labor and equipment.  He stated borings for the proposed transfer station were taken yesterday and he will begin preparing RFPs for engineering services next week.  Mr. Parnell reported that they started yesterday on the repair of 127 potholes.  He also reported that he had two employees resign in the last week and two other employees are on extended leave.  He stated this is the first time in two years that they have had to fill a full-time position at Public Works.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she has received calls about the back alleys.  She asked the procedure for getting maintenance done in the back alleys.

Mr. Parnell explained that citizens can call the Public Works Department and staff will fill out a work order.  He stated they no longer perform maintenance in back alleys because of the lack of funding and manpower—but if there is an emergency type situation, they will do what they can.

Councilman Ferebee asked if the total number of potholes in the City is 127.
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Mr. Parnell stated no.  He stated they are just the ones they listed after the snow storm.  He stated a second list is being created.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked about the responsibility of the huge pothole in the Post Office parking lot.

Mr. Parnell stated the Post Office is responsible.  He stated they get calls at least once a week about that pothole.  He stated it is on private property.
Mayor Doughtie stated the city streets have potholes and we fix them.  He stated a lot of the parking lots around town are in really bad shape, and some are even a safety hazard if someone is trying to go around a pothole.  

Mr. Parnell stated they do receive calls about the private parking lots.  He stated he will ask Ms. Jarratt to research this as parking lots are regulated in the Land Use Ordinance.

Ms. Jarratt stated her department will collaborate with Mr. Parnell’s department on this.
Police Department
Police Chief Hinton reported on the number of calls received and cases handled by the different divisions.  He also reported that they are advertising one vacancy.  He stated they have one officer in basic training and another in field training.
Fire Department

Fire Chief Corbet reported that they had a fairly busy month with one very serious structural fire on Harris Street.  He stated a space heater caused the fire but thankfully there were no injuries.  Chief Corbet stated they are continuing with their training program and reminded everyone to check the batteries in their smoke detectors when the time changes on March 14.  He stated if citizens should need help with this, the department will go out and provide assistance.
Parks & Recreation Department
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported they have 260 participants registered for the half-marathon and 75 registered for the 8k on March 13.  He stated they will also be hosting a dog competition on May 16.  Mr. Simeon reported that the two positions at the Jo Story Senior Center have been filled.  He stated Rose Massey has been hired as the Senior Center Director and Joe Maye has been hired as her assistant.  He indicated Rose retired after 35 years of service as Northampton County’s Cooperative Extension Director and Joe comes to us with dual masters from NC State University.  Mr.  Simeon stated we are fortunate to have these two individuals working with us.
Planning & Development Department
Planning Director Jarratt reported that they issued five building permits during the month of February for a total value of $337,000.  
15330

Ms. Jarratt also reported that construction has started on a convenience center at the RV Park at Carolina Crossroads.  She stated one building and two outbuildings were demolished last month and 23 abandoned or junked vehicles were removed.  She stated her department will be sponsoring a workshop on the new North Carolina rules for lead-based paint on March 23.  She stated area inspectors as well as the Homebuilders Association have been invited to attend.
Finance Department

Finance Director Hite highlighted her report indicating that year to date revenues exceeded expenditures by $2.5 million.  She indicated that the percentage of actual money collected year to date stands at 77.6% and we have spent 59.4% of budgeted expenditures.  She stated sales tax receipts are down 10.58% compared to this time last year.  Ms. Hite also reported that they are on task with the budgeting process.
Human Resources Department
City Manager Sabiston reported that Human Resources Manager Kearney is on vacation this week but she indicated earlier that she has completed all of the salary surveys.
Review Draft Regular Agenda for March 9, 2010
City Council reviewed the draft agenda for the March 9 meeting, indicating that staff should move forward with the public comment matter.  
Councilman Bobbitt stated the contract with RABA mentions that the Main Street Manager would work on projects in the downtown only.  He stated he is sure the intent was for the whole area—uptown and downtown.
City Manager Sabiston stated yes, the intent was for the whole area.  He stated in most places, the business district is considered to be “downtown”.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to go into closed session to consult with the City Attorney as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11 (a)(3).
Minute Book Pages 15331, 15332, 15333, 15334 and 15335 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to return to open session.

OPEN SESSION
Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session. 

City Council and the City Manager consulted with City Attorney Chichester regarding five separate legal matters in closed session.

There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

APPROVED BY COUNCIL ACTION ON:  4/13/10
